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Dates for your diary 
Wednesday 17 September 2014 Visit to Butser Ancient Farm 

led by Andrew Hutt (see next page for details) 

Saturday 20 September 2014 Annual General Meeting and Archaeology on Saturdays lecture  

The Roman army and its equipment by John Smith, Main Hall, RISC starting 14:00  

Wednesday 1 October 2014 Roman Berkshire Discussion Group 

at Conference Room 3, RISC starting 14:00
 

Saturday 18 October 2014 Archaeology on Saturdays lecture 

Anglo Saxon assembly places in Berkshire by Stuart Brookes at RISC starting 14:00 

Wednesday 5 November 2014 Roman Berkshire Discussion Group 

at Conference Room 3, RISC starting 14:00 

Saturday 15 November 2014 Archaeology on Saturdays lecture  

Oxford before the Uni by Anne Dodd at RISC starting 14:00 

Wednesday 3 December 2014 Roman Berkshire Discussion Group  

at Conference Room 3, RISC starting 14:00 

Saturday 13 December 2014 Archaeology on Saturdays lecture   

Climate and societal change by Dominik Fleitmann at RISC starting 14:00 

From our chairman 
Welcome to the 2014 Summer edition of the Berkshire Archaeological Society Newsletter.  

You will notice that many members have enjoyed a range of activities provided by the Society.  These 

included our first piece of field work using the new BAS’ gradiometer when the Research Group’s 

equipment let them down at Greywell.  We are looking forward to the first BAS project in the field and ask 

members to invite us to investigate the lumps and bumps in their area. 

Many of us who trained with Reading University Archaeology Department said ‘Goodbye’ to Insula IX at 

Silchester with a tinge of regret.  We met so many memorable people and had some extraordinary 

experiences as we learned the ‘art/science of archaeology’.  We owe a huge vote of thanks to Prof Fulford, 

Amanda Clarke and their staff.   

As you look through this newsletter, make a note of future events and perhaps plan to participate during the 

next year in some more of the activities.  For instance, there were a few empty spaces on the Spring Tour 

coach and we had a fantastic time – planning for next year is already underway. 

I would like to challenge all of our Society members to join my Garden Archaeology Project.  It is a very 

simple idea where we take a forensic approach to the past to look for clues to fill the gap between the last Ice 

Age and the present day- remember archaeology starts yesterday.  Designate a seed tray to reserve samples 

of any man-made/shaped artefact that you find when doing the autumn clearing of your vegetable and flower 

beds – glass, pottery, wire, stone, flint, brick, metal, bone etc. – I will explain more at our next meeting on 20 

September.  

I am looking forward to seeing you then.  

Ann Griffin - Chairman. 
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Annual General Meeting 2014 
The AGM will take place on Saturday 20 September 2014 at RISC, London Street, Reading.  Refreshments will be 

served from 2.00 for a 2.30 pm start. 

There is a vacancy on the BAS Council for a new Secretary; for more information, please contact Ann Griffin. All 

nominations for Council membership, proposed and seconded, must reach the Acting Secretary (Andrew Hutt, 19 

Challenor Close, Wokingham RG40 4UJ; andrew_hutt@talktalk.net) BEFORE 1 September. Nomination forms were 

circulated with the previous newsletter. 

There are also vacancies for the posts of, newsletter editor and archivist/librarian; to undertake the first post you need 

some skills with MS Word, and for the second it is best if you have some space in your house for a library box or two so 

that you can review and enjoy the books in the book boxes. 

The Agenda for the AGM 

1) Apologies for Absence  

2) Minutes of the AGM held on 21st September 2013 

3) Matters Arising  

4) Chairman's Report 

 5) Treasurer's Report 

  Motion: For the financial year 2015-16 and thereafter, membership fees will be £15  

for an individual member and £20 for two members living at the same address and corporate members. 

6) Librarian’s Report 

 7) Change to the constitution to provide an additional class of membership 

One of the features of doing fieldwork is that project leaders often want to allow  

guests to work on the site for a day.  Under the current arrangements, these guests are not insured and in 

the event of them becoming injured represent a risk to the Society.   

 Motion: The constitution be changed by the addition of Section E, part e with the following wording: (e) 

Associate membership may be granted to any individual who has signed a sign-on sheet for an event 

organised by the Society and who have paid any fee approved by the Council for that event.  Associate 

members are only members for the day on which they signed the sign-on sheet.  The right they have is to 

attend and participate in the event as if they were individual members of the Society; they have no voting or 

other rights  

8) Election of Officers of the Society 

9) Election of Council Members  

10) Appointment of the Independent Examiner  

11) Any Other Business 

The AGM will be followed by a talk by John Smith on The Roman army and its equipment  

Visit to Butser Ancient Farm 
On 17

th
 September 2014, a group of us are planning to visit Butser Ancient Farm in Hampshire.  We planning to share 

lifts and to arrive at the site at 11am, where up on we will enjoy a guided tour round the site and spend some time 

studying the reconstructed round house and other structures.  The cost of the trip will be at least £11 for entrance fees 

etc.; the exact costs depend on the number of participants.  

If you would like to join this trip please contact me.  

Andrew Hutt 
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BAS Spring Tour 2014 - Kent and East Sussex 
On Friday 9th May 35 members of BAS and BARG left the old Beeline Station in Reading for Kent and East Sussex. 

Our first visit was to Ightham Mote, described by Nicholas Pevsner as, "the most complete small medieval manor house 

in the country". 

At Rochester members were free to visit sites as they pleased.  Amongst the favourite attractions were the Cathedral, the 

early Norman Castle and the Town Museum. The day concluded with a guided tour of The Historic Dockyard, Chatham, 

including a very interesting tour of The Rope Museum where some members took part in a demonstration of how rope 

was made. 

Saturday morning found us in soft drizzle at beautiful Leeds Castle where we had a guided tour before being left to 

explore the gardens and attractions by ourselves.  Our second visit was to Lullingstone Castle where many members 

opted for the scheduled guided tour before exploring the World Garden and the church.  Lullingstone Roman Villa was 

our last destination of the day which due to the surrounding road network proved challenging to reach.  Eventually with 

some assistance from Chris Randall our driver took our coach through a ford.   

Sunday started overcast and very blustery with a visit to Canterbury where members were again free to choose how to 

spend their time.  The most popular attractions were the Roman Museum, St Augustine's Abbey and the Cathedral.  Our 

next stop was Richborough Roman Fort, where the Romans invaded and established a bridge head in 43 AD.  From there 

we went to Barnsole Vineyard for a tour and wine tasting.  After dinner Barrie Randall gave an interesting talk on our 

next destination, Romney Marsh, focussing on its' churches. 

Our final day started at the Romney, Hythe and Dymchurch narrow gauge railway with a trip across Romney Marsh from 

Hythe to Dungeness.  We then journeyed to Battle to visit the reputed site of the battle of Hastings and burial site of King 

Harold and the ruins of Battle Abbey.  The tour ended in sunshine with a visit to Pevensey Castle. 

On behalf of everyone on the tour many and sincere thanks to Ron and Vinny Knowles, Barrie and Annette Randall and 

our driver, Karl. 

As a foot note I would like to ask members with tablet devices going on future tours to consider taking their tour 

handbook in electronic copy on their tablet.  I did so for the first time this year and it was a huge success.  When I 

mentioned this to Ron towards the end of the tour he indicated to me that it had taken Vinny and him three whole days to 

print the all the tour guides.  I am sure it would be appreciated if as many tourers as possible could help to make this task 

less onerous.   

Julie Worsfold 

 

The tour 2014 (© Julie Worsfold) 
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Walks and visits 2014

Walk round Newbury 
On 11

th
 June 2014 about 20 members of the Society 

enjoyed an interesting walk round historic Newbury.  

The locations they visited included the Kennet and 

Avon Canal and its associated 18
th
/19

th
 century 

buildings; Jack of Newbury’s house, a splendid Tudor 

timber framed building; the Pelican Inn which is 

significant because, in the early 19
th
 century, the 

Berkshire Poor Law Commissioners agreed took the 

unprecedented step of paying income support to 

destitute farm workers and their families; and Victoria 

Park, a green space created in the early 20
th
 century.   

The walk ended with a vote of thanks to Jane Burrell 

and Phil Wood for an interesting afternoon excursion 

into historic Newbury.  

Andrew Hutt 

Cirencester Museum and Chedworth 
Roman Villa 
On 28

th
 June 2014 some 15 members of the Society 

spent a couple of hours in Cirencester Museum.  Many 

of those present have been working together since 

January studying Roman Berkshire and spent time 

comparing how Roman life in Cirencester differed from 

that in Berkshire.  For example, Silchester was well 

established by AD 43 while the site at Cirencester was 

first occupied by a small Roman fort and only 

developed as a Roman town after AD 75.  Thereafter, 

there were strong parallels in the development of the 

two towns.  However, one of the Diocletian reforms in 

AD 295 was to divide southern into two separate 

provinces, with Cirencester as the capital of Britannia 

Prima.  Thereafter Cirencester continued to develop 

with significant new administration buildings whereas 

in Silchester, parts of the Forum/ Basilica were used as 

domestic accommodation and metalworking.  Another  

 

Society members viewing a model of Chedworth Roman 

villa (© Andrew Hutt) 

of the Diocletian reforms was to reorganise the army 

into a mobile field army with heavy cavalry and infantry 

and static frontier force.  It was interesting to see that 

field army artefacts have been found in the area 

surrounding Cirencester. 

After lunch at the Bear Inn, the party visited Chedworth 

Roman villa and were delighted by the new buildings 

constructed to preserve and present the Roman remains. 

All in all a good day out and a fitting celebration of the 

Treasurer’s birthday.  

Andrew Hutt 

Visit to Silchester 
On 27 July around 30 members of BAS came to witness 

the last season of excavation in Insula IX and to hear the 

latest news about the Silchester Town Life Project from 

its director, Prof. Mike Fulford.  Over a long series of 

earlier summer digs at Silchester the surface layers had 

been successively peeled back to reveal the archaeology 

beneath, and it was rather sad this year to see weeds 

growing in the western part of the trench – although a 

second glance showed that they were growing on the 

gravel ‘bedrock’ and that all the archaeology had been 

removed.  It was a different story in the eastern part, 

which was a hive of activity as the diggers strived to 

complete the story of Insula IX within the next three 

weeks before the trench is finally backfilled.  Several 

more late Iron Age and early Roman pits were being 

excavated and at last the northern end of the massive 

rectangular Iron Age hall known from previous years 

has been located: the entire structure measured just 

under 50m long by 8m wide and probably had a 

thatched roof.  An enigmatic D-shaped structure was 

attached to one of the long walls, so there are still some 

questions to be answered. 

Mike then led us past the site of the Forum-Basilica to 

the ‘new’ excavation in Insula III, where the diggers are 

exploring some of the old Victorian trenches and at the 

same time are uncovering the remnants of an extremely 

large, extremely early and extremely short-lived 

building.  This trench has been extended since last year 

but still the building fills the exposed area and 

geophysics suggests that it might have occupied the 

entire insula with an open space or ‘garden’ in the 

centre.  The south end at least of the eastern facade was 

provided with a colonnaded walkway, with the footings 

of the wall and eight column bases marked by red tiles.  

The building is thought to have been constructed during 

one of the wooden phases of the early Forum-Basilica 

and was demolished before the end of the first century.  

The area was then covered with gravel and seems to 

have remained an open space until the late Roman 

period when other features, including a possible corn 
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dryer, began to appear.  Although the Silchester dig is 

scheduled to finish this season, Mike hinted that he 

might be back in this particular trench next year! 

Dr Elise Fraser then showed us some recent finds from 

the excavations and the prize-winner was a fragment of 

roof tile from Insula III stamped with the name of the 

emperor Nero (AD 54-68).  Did Nero personally finance 

the construction of the large building, and could it 

possibly have been the palace of the client king 

Cogidubnus?  Other finds included parts of toilet sets, a 

complete brooch, part of a shale bracelet, two spindle 

whorls made from recycled potsherds, and a perfect 

Bronze Age tanged flint arrowhead from an Iron Age 

pit.  

Janet Sharpe  

Visit to Roman cemetery at 
Dorchester on Thames 
At the end of July, Steve Ford of Thames Valley 

Archaeological Services Limited invited us to visit a 

Roman cemetery in Dorchester that they were 

excavating so on 7
th
 August; some 10 members of the 

Society visited the site. 

The site contained some 18 graves oriented from west to 

east.  They held the skeletons of children, immature 

males and females and adult males and females; the 

oldest was a middle aged male, the youngest was that of 

a toddler of 2-3 years.  This contrasted with the part of  

 

Society members visiting a Roman cemetery at 

Dorchester on Thames (© Andrew Hutt) 

the cemetery excavated in the adjacent property which 

only contained graves of adults. 

Very few grave goods were found in the graves, the 

most notable was a bronze pendant and a ring. 

The TVAS staff explained that they planned to 

radiocarbon date at least one skeleton and to conduct 

some isotope analysis on at least one adult in order to 

identify where they started life. 

The Society thanks Steve Ford and his staff to making 

this a most informative and enjoyable visit. 

Andrew Hutt  

 

Roman Berkshire Discussion Group 
In January 2014, I started teaching a course for the Workers Education Association on Roman Berkshire.  The course 

was attended by 16 people and at the end of the course 9 of them agreed to continue meeting as a working group. 

In April, at the first meeting of the group, we agreed that the objectives of the group were: 

• To develop an understanding of Roman Berkshire through a combination of: 

– Research using historical documents and archaeological records 

– Discussions and debates 

– Visits 

– Fieldwork 

• To enjoy working on Roman Berkshire and in the working group 

• To record the work done in: 

– Successive articles in the Berkshire Archaeological Journal 

– Lectures 

– Exhibitions 

In June, the Council agreed that this group could become a Society working group. 

The group meets on the first Wednesday of the month in Conference Room 3 at RISC with a programme of work 

extending to the end of the year.  The costs of the room are met by everybody present making a contribution of £2. 

If you would like to join this group please me.  

Andrew Hutt  
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From our working groups

Geophysics survey at Greywell 
In June, a team from BARG was undertaking a 

geophysics survey at Greywell when they found that 

their gradiometer was not working.  In order not to 

waste the opportunity to work on the site they invited 

the BAS Geophysics and Surveying working group to 

carry out the gradiometer survey.   

The site is the field to the north of Greywell Church.  

The survey was undertaken because the field contains a 

number of interesting humps and bumps which were 

noticed in 2012 and may represent the remains of a 

demolished manor house and a deserted medieval 

village. 

The results of the gradiometer survey are shown below. 

This image shows a number of anomalies on south east 

to north west alignment.  The most northerly may 

represent a road or a buried pipe.  The others may 

represent a trackway and either field ditches or house 

plots. 

A full interpretation of this evidence will be written up 

in a grey report by Brita Sensicall; she thanks the 

Geophysics and Surveying working group for helping 

this project.  

If you would like to join this working group please 

contact me.  

Andrew Hutt  

 

Andrew Hutt and Brita Sensicall at Greywell with the 

Society’s gradiometer (©Ann Griffin) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Results of the gradiometer survey at Greywell  
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Building Recording: Rose Street 
Wokingham 
On 15

th
 June 2014, the working group planned to revisit 

Rose Street, Wokingham to have another look at some 

of the timber framed buildings.  In the event only Nigel 

Spencer and Andrew Hutt turned up on a sunny morning 

in Rose Street.  They reviewed the timber framed 

buildings on the western side of the street.  Many of 

these have brick frontages constructed in the 18
th
 

century but when they went round the back they found 

widespread evidence of earlier building. 

For example, the house at 16-18 Rose Street was first 

built in 15
th
 century as an open hall Wealden House.  

Evidence from the rear of the property shows (see figure 

from left to right) a timber framed outshot with small 

square panels and a stair to the first floor, a modern 

brick built extension and a wing with small panels.  This 

suggests that in maybe Tudor times the house was 

altered to include a first floor and a central chimney and 

the outshot with stairs.   

They identified similar additions and extensions to other 

properties and are now arranging to visit some of the 

interiors to gain a better understanding of their 

development.  

Andrew Hutt  

Berkshire Building Recording work 
group 
Over the last two months Barrie has been busy 

providing training on timber framed building recording 

to individuals and small groups of people.  People who 

have completed a course with Barrie include: Ann 

Griffin, Joy Blake and Nigel Spencer.  We look forward 

to hearing about buildings they survey. 

Barrie is also working with David Nichols researching 

buildings in Waltham St. Lawrence.  They have found a 

large number of buildings to survey and would 

appreciate some help.  

If you would like to join this group please contact Barrie 

Randall (email:  banda.burghfield@hotmail.co.uktel 

0118 983 2607)  

Andrew Hutt 

 

16-18 Rose Street, Wokingham from the front  

(© Andrew Hutt) 

 

16-18 Rose Street, Wokingham from the rear 

(© Andrew Hutt) 
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BERKSHIRE 

ARCHAEOLOGICAL 

SOCIETY 

 

Patron: H.M. THE QUEEN 

President: Professor 

Michael Fulford CBE FBA FSA 

The Society was founded in 1871 
and for over 100 years has 
encouraged and supported 
archaeological activities in 
Berkshire. 

Everybody with an interest in 
archaeology is welcome to attend 
our meetings and join the Society. 
It does not matter whether your 
interest in archaeology is new 
found or long standing, the Society 
offers activities from regular 
lectures and outings to post-
excavation research. 

All members receive a regular 
newsletter, full of news about 
events in Berkshire. The Berkshire 
Archaeological Journal is also free 
to members. 

Officers of the Society: 

Chairman: Ann Griffin  
01628 825 288 
griffinshiresteps@hotmail.com 

Secretary acting: Andrew Hutt 

Treasurer: Andrew Hutt 

0118 973 2882 
andrew_hutt@talktalk.net 

Membership secretary: 
Anne Harrison 
0118 978 5520 
anne@jaharrison.me.uk 

Programme Organiser: 
Trevor Coombs 

Day School Organiser: 
Trevor Coombs 

Tour Organiser: 
Ron Knowles  
0118 939 4044 
ronknowles2@btopenworld.com 

Newsletter  Editor acting: 
Andrew Hutt, see above 

Librarian acting:  
Andrew Hutt  see above 

For more information about the 
Society and membership details 
contact the Chairman: Ann Griffin  
01628 825 288 

www.berksarch.co.uk 

email: info@berksarch.co.uk 

Training events 

Workers Education Association, Reading 
Ancient Egypt: The Age of the Pyramids with John Billman (Chairman of the 
Thames Valley Ancient Egypt Society (TVAES)), 10 weeks starting on Wednesday  
1st October 2014 

Exploring Greece: Great Sites Ancient and Byzantine with Anna Simandiraki-

Grimshaw on Saturday 25
th
 October 2014, 10:00am - 4:00pm 

Workers Education Association, Wokingham 
Living in Iron Age Berkshire with Andrew Hutt, 7 weeks starting Tuesday  

7
th
 October 2014 

Department of Continuing Education, Oxford 
Alexander the Great with Dr. Richard Massey, 10 weeks starting Wednesday  

1
st
 October 2014 

Ancient Egypt: The Formative Years with John Billman (Chairman of the Thames 

Valley Ancient Egypt Society (TVAES)), 10 weeks starting on Monday  
6th October 2014 

Archaeology in Practice with Dr Wendy Morrison, 10 weeks starting Thursday  

2
nd

 October 2014 

Archaeology of Celtic Britain and Ireland, AD 400-1200 with Dr Anne Sassin, 10 

weeks starting Tuesday 30th September 2014 

Deserted Villages and the Black Death with Mr Trevor Rowley, 10 weeks starting 

Wednesday 1st October 2014 

Egyptian Artefacts for the Dead and the Living with Mrs Rosalind Janssen, 10 

weeks starting Thursday 2nd October 2014 

Living in Bronze Age Britain with Dr Roger Goodburn, 10 weeks starting Thursday 

25th September 2014 

Medical Anthropology with Dr Elizabeth Ann Rahman, 10 weeks starting Monday  

6th October 2014 

Shamanism: A Cross-Cultural Journey Through Ecstatic Religion with Dr Mark 

Steven Anderson, 10 weeks starting Thursday 2nd October 2014 

Surveying and Understanding Hillforts with Prof Gary Lock, 7 weeks starting 

Wednesday 8th October 2014 

Understanding Prehistoric Monuments with Ms Fay Stevens, 10 weeks starting 

Tuesday 30th September 2014 

Wheels and Ways: The Archaeology of Transport with Dr Jennifer Foster, 10 

weeks starting Friday 3rd October 2014 

For more details go to:  

http://www.conted.ox.ac.uk/courses/results.php? 

Category=400#rightcontent 

Input to the newsletter 
If you have an archaeological story which you feel would interest the Society, please 

send it to Andrew Hutt the acting newsletter editor by November 2014. 

mailto:andrew_hutt@talktalk.net
http://www.berksarch.co.uk/

